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Chair LaPierre (00:00:03): 
Okay, let's get started. It's now 10:03 AM, I'm calling this regular board meeting of the Washington 
Board of Licensure for Landscape Architects to order. As a courtesy to reduce the background noise 
when others are speaking, we encourage participants to mute their microphones, or your phone if you 
called in, when you are not speaking, obviously. One challenge is to remember to unmute yourself, 
although I'm sure people will remind you. Also for board members, especially the new board members, 
to help us capture that information correctly for the minutes, please introduce or state your name, 
when you're making comments. The board's going to provide an opportunity for public comment during 
the meeting. We ask that you unmute yourself prior to the public comment to allow an opportunity for 
anyone who would like to speak. Thank you. 
(00:01:01): 
Susan, could you call the role please? 

Susan (00:01:05): 
Sure. I'll start with you. Chair LaPierre. 

Chair LaPierre (00:01:06): 
I'm present. 

Susan (00:01:12): 
Vice Chair Crabill. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:01:12): 
Here. 

Susan (00:01:14): 
Secretary Robinson-Losey, board member Anderson, and board member Solorio. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:01:24): 
Present. 

Susan (00:01:27): 
Thank you. 

Chair LaPierre (00:01:32): 
Next item is the approval of the agenda, so I need a motion for approval please. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:01:39): 
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This is Daren. I so move, as written. 

Chair LaPierre (00:01:46): 
And a second? 

Lindsey Solorio (00:01:49): 
I second the motion. 

Chair LaPierre (00:01:53): 
Okay. With no objection, we'll approve the agenda. Next item is approval of minutes. I'll also need a 
motion for approval of the minutes. That was back on August 10th, seems like a long time ago. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:02:09): 
This is Daren. I'll also move as submitted. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:02:15): 
I second the motion. 

Chair LaPierre (00:02:17): 
Thank you. Let's have an actual vote on that, for the meeting. So if there's no discussion, all in favor of 
approving the minutes? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:02:31): 
Aye. 

Chair LaPierre (00:02:31): 
Aye. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:02:32): 
Aye. 

Chair LaPierre (00:02:35): 
So moved and approved, and not discussed. We have some awards and recognition, and especially 
happy this morning that Deborah Peters could come back for this. You have to come back for this. 
Susan, are you going to take care of introducing that? Sydney, I'm sorry. 

Susan (00:03:06): 
I'll introduce it. 

Sydney (00:03:08): 
That's okay. So as the board and staff knows, our current longest serving board member, Deb Peters, 
has now termed off the board. She was appointed to the board December 5th, of 2012, and her term 
ended September 5th of this year. And so this is just an opportunity for the board to share their 
appreciation. I know I have learned so much from Ms. Peters. And with her having the role of chair when 
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I first started, and taught me so much about the landscape architect profession and about this board 
and history of the board, and a lot of the nuances for the landscape architect profession that don't exist 
across some of the other design professions. 
(00:04:01): 
So it was a very interesting learning curve to start, and I'm very grateful for her taking that time to teach 
me. But would like to open it up to the board and to other staff members, to share their appreciation as 
well. We also have a plaque that we'll be getting in the mail, that Susan is showing right now. And then 
in the packet, we shared the verbiage that is included on it. But it says "On behalf of the Washington 
State Board of Landscape Architects, this award is presented to Deborah Peters in recognition of 
contributions, initiative, and leadership as a member of the Washington State Board of Landscape 
Architects 2012 to 2023." 

Chair LaPierre (00:04:49): 
Oh, there it is. 

Deb (00:04:51): 
Yes. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:04:53): 
Yeah, excuse me. I did want to just say that Deb was always great with the details and the inner 
workings of the language of the law, and I certainly appreciated her detail in that. Been helpful to the 
board overall, and myself specifically, so thank you, Deb, for your work and service, and good luck in 
retirement. 

Deb (00:05:30): 
Thank you. I would like to express my gratitude to the staff in particular, because the staff has been 
incredibly supportive, helpful, and knowledgeable all the way through the 12 years of serving in this 
position, both current and past staff. And this board could not exist without the staff and the input from 
all of you. It's been a very enriching experience, and I want to thank all the board members too, current 
and past, and welcome all your new ones. I haven't met you, but good luck on moving forward with this 
work. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:06:16): 
Thank you Deb. As the oldest board staff member here, I just wanted to say a thank you to Deb for all of 
these years of service to the board. As I stepped into working with the board, Deb was there, and she 
was a wonderful mentor and guide to me. She taught me a lot over the years, and I'm going to miss 
getting to work with her in this world, but hopefully I will see her in the CLARB world. 

Chair LaPierre (00:06:54): 
Well, I'll definitely second that. That's what I wrote down when I was putting my thoughts together. I'm 
going to miss your wisdom, all the knowledge that you brought to this. And your mentorship for me, was 
you might not have felt like you were providing a lot of mentorship, but you really were, just by 
example. I'm going to miss your charm, your wit, your humor, your energy in defense of professional 
practice in the public interest will be especially missed. The amazing thing is that even after retirement 
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from [inaudible 00:07:39], you could have been lying on the beach somewhere, but instead you chose to 
go to CLARB conferences, which is very commendable. So thank you 

Deb (00:07:54): 
Again, it's always been my pleasure, and thank you for this recognition. 

Chair LaPierre (00:08:00): 
Well deserved. 

Sydney (00:08:02): 
Yes, very well deserved. Thank you so much for your service, and we'll be getting that packet out in the 
mail to you probably next week. So look for that, and if you don't get it in fairly short order, reach out to 
Susan and just touch base and we'll make sure you get it. 

Deb (00:08:18): 
Okay, no problem. 

Sydney (00:08:19): 
And so before we move on to the next item, I don't know if you want to stay for the next meeting. Of 
course, we'd love to have you stay, but we did put this at the beginning in case you needed to go on. 

Deb (00:08:28): 
I actually have other things going on today, so I have to move on, but I'm glad this worked out for me to 
attend the beginning of the meeting. So thank you very much. We'll see you all soon, I hope. 

Chair LaPierre (00:08:39): 
Best of luck, Deb. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:08:40): 
Take care, Deb. 

Deb (00:08:42): 
Thank you. 

Chair LaPierre (00:08:42): 
We're going to go on to welcome our new board, at least one member, Sydney. 

Sydney (00:08:55): 
Yeah, and I was just going to double check that Jason had not jumped in, and it doesn't look like he did. 
So we do have two new board members who have been appointed to the board. We gave a brief 
introduction of board member Jason Anderson at the last meeting. I know we were trying to meet with 
him earlier this week and he was having technology challenges, so we'll reach out to him and check on 
what happened with him today. But he is located in Renton. He brings 25 years of experience in 
landscape architecture. He is currently a small business owner with his own firm, and currently serves on 
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the board for the Washington State University of Landscape Architecture School, and participates in 
educating the next generation of professionals. He's enthusiastic and knowledgeable about the board 
and its responsibilities, so we're excited to welcome him. 
(00:09:47): 
And then we are also welcoming Lindsey Solorio, who is coming in with 12 years of landscape 
architecture experience, and I will turn it over to her to introduce herself. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:09:58): 
Hello, everybody. Thanks so much for having me. My name is Lindsay Solorio, as Sydney said, I'm really 
interested to join the board. I've been in the field of both landscape architecture and land development 
entitlement for, gosh, almost 15 years now, but with my company Core Design for 12. I'm a partner 
there, and I run the landscape architecture division of the business. And I'm really passionate about all 
things landscape architecture and providing opportunities for the next generation to step into this field 
as there's many other options. But STEM and outreach, especially with the elementary age kids, is 
something I'm also really passionate about, and just excited to serve. 

Chair LaPierre (00:10:48): 
Thanks, it's great to have you. I was especially glad to see that you were bringing that sort of private side 
work, whereas, most of us are really involved on the public side, public project type work. That's really 
important to have that. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:11:10): 
Thank you. 

Susan (00:11:17): 
It looks like Sharon is coming into the meeting, I thought I'd let you guys know. 

Chair LaPierre (00:11:21): 
Oh, great. Welcome Sharon. 

Susan (00:11:25): 
It's having a hard time letting her in. 

Sharon (00:11:30): 
I'm actually on audio, just trying to get connected so I can see everybody's face, but I'm here. 

Chair LaPierre (00:11:41): 
Great to have you. I think the next item, introduction to new boards, commissions, and outreach team 
member, and Sydney, this is for Jason Lenn? 

Sydney (00:11:56): 
Yeah. And I just wanted to introduce the board to our new military and military spouse liaison, Jason 
Lenn. He is a program specialist with the board's Commissions and Outreach unit, and I will turn it over 
to him to introduce himself. 
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Jason Lenn (00:12:09): 
Thank you. I'm really glad to be joining you this morning. Thanks for taking the time to allow me to 
introduce myself. I come from the state of Florida, where I was raised, attended the University of 
Alabama. I kind of consider that my home now, it's where my most of my family live. After receiving my 
degree, I joined the Navy and spent... Can everybody hear me? 

Chair LaPierre (00:12:39): 
Yes. 

Sydney (00:12:40): 
You're very quiet. It almost sounds like there's something over your microphone. 

Jason Lenn (00:12:45): 
All right, I'll just try and speak up. But after my time at the University of Alabama, I joined the Navy, 
spent 20 years in military intelligence as a linguist. I learned Arabic and Pashtu. Met my wife, have three 
kids, and my wife is from this area, so we decided to try and relocate and retire here in the State of 
Washington. We love it here. And so back in August, I was able to leave the military service, and I found 
a spot here, working in the Department of Licensing on a program that's specifically going to help 
military spouses who come here from other areas due to PCS moves within the military, and allow them 
to, hopefully, continue their careers here in Washington within the professions that we license here. So 
I've been here two months, I'm really excited. This is something that is important to me, and so I'm 
really looking forward to working with everyone. 
(00:13:53): 

Part of the implementation stage of this, was the training, so I think all the board members should have 
that training available to them. If you don't, let us know, it's just a 30-minute military spouse culture and 
experience video that was put out by the Washington State Department of Veterans Affairs. It goes 
through a lot of the challenges that face military spouses in this area. And so I think that's going to be 
really important for all of us to... I watched it. This is really great information. But if you have any 
questions, just reach out to me. I'm glad to be here. Thank you for inviting me here this morning, and I 
look forward to working with you. 

Chair LaPierre (00:14:39): 
Well, thanks Jason. Welcome. And you're right, that is a well done video. It was interesting. I definitely 
learned some things I didn't know. 

Jason Lenn (00:14:55): 
Thanks. 

Chair LaPierre (00:14:55): 
I think we're going to move on to old business. Let's do our outreach update. We'll go ahead and open 
the discussion to the board on recent outreach activities. I could just start. I have not heard back from 
University of Washington on when they would like to have us participate in their professional practice. 
And Daren, I don't know if you've heard anything back yet. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:15:33): 
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I haven't heard back. It's probably time just to bring that back up into their top of their email. I know we 
reached out, it was sort of appreciating the start of school, so now that they're well into it, I'll go ahead 
and do that today. 

Chair LaPierre (00:15:54): 
Right. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:15:56): 
I'm happy to help with whatever outreach efforts to U-Dub that would be useful to the board, because 
that's where I am from as well. 

Chair LaPierre (00:16:05): 
Okay. Not Michigan, yeah. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:16:08): 
No, University of Washington. 

Chair LaPierre (00:16:15): 
Yeah. It's not Washington, but it's close, and I continued my work with the University of Idaho students 
in a studio this semester, that are designing a healing and remembrance garden for the students that 
were murdered about a year ago. I went over there for [inaudible 00:16:41] last month, and they had 
done a tremendous job putting together all this background information. Very detailed, a very well 
organized afternoon, mostly focused on staff and students there at the university. And I followed that 
up with a couple of presentations on crime prevention through environmental design and accessibility, 
which relates to their garden design that they're working on this semester. And they hope to have some 
concepts finished and published, I think right after Thanksgiving. So that's been a very kind of rewarding 
activity for me. 
(00:17:37): 
Any other outreach? If not, we'll move on to the CLARB Annual Meeting Report. I'd like to ask the board 
members and staff that attended, to give a brief report out if you could, please. 

Sharon (00:18:02): 
Can you guys hear me? This is Sharon. Curtis, are you able to hear me? 

Chair LaPierre (00:18:09): 
Oh, yes. Yeah, very well. 

Sharon (00:18:10): 
Okay, great. 

Chair LaPierre (00:18:13): 
I remember you took a lot of notes, right? 

Sharon (00:18:16): 
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I did take a lot of notes, but a lot of them were on my, "Oh my gosh, I didn't know this," list. I had no 
idea that other boards, people could serve for a lifetime, and then no new people were ever let in. And I 
also didn't understand how many states had multiple boards that meet together, which means to me, 
that it's really hard to focus on any one thing. So that was kind of fascinating. 
(00:18:47): 
And the ability to talk to different people who were trying to create change in their state, I'm thinking 
about Rhode Island, I'm thinking about South Dakota, and those states that were always hitting a wall 
because the same people had been serving for so long with the same thoughts, that no new thoughts 
were allowed. So that made me really appreciate what we're doing here, and how new people and new 
ideas are always so welcome. That was the big thing for me. And just the ability to put the CLARB 
players, if you will, in, it kind of made a flow chart for me. Because it's always been just a little beyond 
my grasp to understand who does what. And it was really nice to bring clarity to all of that, so I 
understand how the boards and CLARB now function together, nationally. So it was a learning 
experience for sure. 

Chair LaPierre (00:19:45): 
Yeah, I agree on the different boards. Wasn't Arizona, didn't they have a really kind of crazy 
composition. There was one landscape architect on their board, and other people that were just in 
completely unrelated, and apparently disinterested in the profession, which was sort of a surprise. 

Sharon (00:20:09): 
It was. And I'm thinking about some of them, like the interior design was with landscape architecture. 
And to me, I get how they could be used together, but the obstacles they hit are completely different. So 
I don't know. It was interesting. 

Chair LaPierre (00:20:30): 
Right, right. Thank you Sharon. Is that it? 

Sharon (00:20:35): 
Yes, that's all my thoughts for right now. 

Chair LaPierre (00:20:38): 
Okay. And Julia, did you have anything you wanted to share with us? 

Julia (00:20:44): 
Sure. Actually, well, I love the keynote speaker that they had this year. She talked about the generations 
and how they work differently, and how we need to recognize that in our own jobs. But then the 
building public understanding of landscape architecture with Moira O'Neill, that session I really loved. 
We went into talking about that people lack a clear sense of what landscape architects do, and did some 
table discussions and projects to come up with like little elevator speeches of talking to people to get 
them to understand things like people understand nature and human design is fundamentally opposed. 
And how to get them to understand that nature and design do go together, and the reasons that they go 
together. So I really found that fascinating and educational for me, as well. And then there was a lot 
about the Global Job Task Analysis, and international students and pulling them in. And then of course, 
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they announced that landscape architecture is now officially a STEM profession, which was very exciting. 
So those were my takeaways. 

Chair LaPierre (00:22:22): 
I agree on the people's perception of what landscape architecture is. And I was really surprised to find 
that when asked, there was this big disconnect with design and nature, and I kept thinking in that of a 
lot of national park work is meant to be invisible. You're not supposed to make it look like the landscape 
architects just left town and fixed this all up. It's supposed to appear completely natural, and so it's 
invisible, so we don't make that connection. And you look at how many millions, I mean, some parks 
have 10 million visitors a year, and maybe there just needs to be a little tiny sign there designed by a 
landscape architect, might help. 
(00:23:21): 
So let's move on. I got some of the same things that you and Sharon did out of that, so I won't repeat 
that, and we can go ahead and move on to new business. Meeting scheduled, Susan. 

Susan (00:23:43): 
Yeah, so I have up here, posted the proposed dates for the 2024 meeting schedule. We have February 
8th, May 9th, August 15th, and November 7th. Those are the proposed dates, and this is what it looks 
like on the yearly calendar. So this will require a vote from the board to accept the proposed meeting 
dates. 

Chair LaPierre (00:24:19): 
I'll ask for some... Well, let's have a motion to approve first of all, then we can have discussion. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:24:30): 
This is Daren. I'll move to accept the meeting dates as proposed. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:24:36): 
I second the motion. 

Chair LaPierre (00:24:39): 
Thank you. Is there any discussion on the time? Is this time still working for everyone, at 10:00 AM? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:24:52): 
Yeah. I mean, it's as good as any, frankly. It's always good to just push these out onto our calendars as 
invites as soon as this, assuming this goes forward, just so that I can keep my elbows out and protect it 
from other things. You're always going to come up against other meetings, but this is as good as any for 
me at least. 

Susan (00:25:28): 
We'll have to have all of the boards and commissions approve it, and then we'll send out the yearly 
invites once we have the last meeting and the last approval from the last board and commission. But the 
meeting invites will also be for the entire year, so we're able to do reoccurring meetings, so it'll 
automatically block out your whole year's worth of meetings. 
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Vice Chair Crabill (00:25:50): 
Great. 

Sydney (00:25:52): 
And to that, I'll add, I think part of the problem we ran into this year with the recurring meetings, is 
when we send that from Outlook, it doesn't always communicate to all the other calendar types. So if 
you guys could just go back and double check that it added the full series for you. And if not, let us 
know, and we'll send out the individual meetings. I think that might've been a hiccup that we had this 
year. So we can do it either way, just to make sure that it reaches everybody. 

Sharon (00:26:23): 
This is Sharon. Just about the timing, Curtis, I'm open to whatever time works. If it's better for you guys 
to go beginning of day, end of day, closer to lunch, anything like that. I'm totally open to a time change. 
This time does work for me, but other times will also. 

Chair LaPierre (00:26:42): 
Okay. I have a meeting right after this one, but it's only four times a year. And I do like this time, and I 
think we all have it kind of in our minds now, that 10:00 is the time to meet. So if it's okay, we'll leave it 
there. And any further discussion then, we'll go ahead and take a vote. The motion, and second is to 
approve the time and dates for next year's meetings. All in favor? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:27:23): 
Aye. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:27:23): 
Aye. 

Chair LaPierre (00:27:26): 
Aye. 

Sharon (00:27:26): 
Aye. 

Chair LaPierre (00:27:26): 
Opposed? Hearing no opposition, motion carries. Let's go on to board goals, and that's Sydney, please. 

Sydney (00:27:41): 
So this'll be a really quick item. As the board will remember, about middle of last year or middle of this 
year, we were able to set some board priorities and board goals for '23, with the understanding a lot of 
those would carry over into 2024. So just wanted to take a couple of minutes to review those with the 
board and see if there are any adjustments that need to be made, or if all of these are good, if we want 
to look at adopting these for the '24 goals and priorities. 
(00:28:11): 
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So the board priorities were set at increasing the efficiency of our board operations, trying to set a two 
meeting maximum on items on committee work, understanding that sometimes things come up and 
that won't always be the case, but trying to strive for that. And then providing opportunities to be open 
to licensees and constituents, creating a greater connection, showing up in person at the universities for 
each of the professional practice classes, which we are still working on, in-person connection is the most 
important piece. 
(00:28:47): 

With that, I will say we are working to get the in-person meeting for next year. What our plan is, 
because of the challenges that we face traversing the state sometimes, our hope is that we will have one 
in-person. We will always have a hybrid option, that is something that came out of COVID, is by state 
law, we have to provide a virtual option. So it will always be hybrid, but our hope is that our summer 
quarter meeting will be the in-person meeting, and all of those we'll have a meeting space here. We will 
bring the board, make all the travel arrangements, and actually have you guys here, in person in 
Olympia for that one meeting a year. And then leave the others in this virtual setting, just because 
spring, winter, and fall, it is so hard to get across the pass, and you never know what's going to happen. 
And so just to make it easier for all of our boards, we're just trying to focus on that summer court. 
(00:29:48): 
The caveat with that, is we are still testing the technology and trying to find ones that will work. The one 
that had previously tested, it wasn't the greatest option, and it came with some challenges, including a 
lot of delays with both the video and the audio. So when we tried it in a hybrid environment, we ran into 
an issue where we were really having to extremely slow the cadence of the meeting, and it made it very 
frustrating for the people in person, made it very frustrating for the people online, and so that 
technology just wasn't ideal. We are in the process of testing another one that seems to be much better. 
So that's the only caveat, is we have to make sure that that technology is in place so that we can have 
that hybrid environment, it's needed. 
(00:30:38): 
Prioritizing student outreach, and then rethinking our WASA interactions, and all of those have been 
ongoing. So the goals that had been set were to focus on education, what to do when encountering 
unlicensed practice, and looking at using the website as more of a tool for public education about the 
profession and when to file a complaint. How can the public interface with the website, why are 
landscape architects licensed? And having those components near the top of the webpage, and creating 
more public knowledge around licensure, that is something we, as staff, are keeping going in the 
background at the moment, just because the website, if you've been on it lately, has undergone a full 
redesign. It has a whole new face to it, and there have been a whole lot of re-buildings happening 
behind the scenes. And so we haven't been able to get as many of those things rolling just yet, because 
so many of those pages are still being rebuilt by that web team. 
(00:31:44): 

So we are keeping it at the forefront. We have some ideas that I'm hoping to bring to you at the next 
meeting, but I wanted to make sure we're done shifting pages around and reorganizing everything 
before we bring that to you guys and say, "Here's where it will be," and then only have it shift a couple 
months later. And so then aligning rules with CLARB, which we are working on with the WAC update, 
and then board recruitment and CLARB leadership recruitment. 
(00:32:11): 

So with that I will turn it over to the board to see if there are any tweaks, adjustments, things you guys 
want to add or take away maybe, and kind of leave it to you guys to have a brief discussion on. 
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Lindsey Solorio (00:32:21): 
Can I ask for some context about the bullet point of rethinking WASLA interactions? 

Chair LaPierre (00:32:30): 
I was going to bring that one up, that probably needs some explanation. We want to make sure that... 
And I'm not sure entirely, but I think that came from speaking at the conference. And I ended up doing 
all this work, and just speaking to three people Friday afternoon licensure presentation, you can 
imagine. Anyway, so I think it was rethink how we can make more efficient use of time and energy to 
reach out to more people than that particular time. So that's what that was about, and maybe that 
needs to be reworded somehow, like prioritize WASLA interactions, or maximize efficiency of their 
interactions. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:33:27): 
Maximize efficient, that's what I was going to go with. 

Chair LaPierre (00:33:30): 
Yeah. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:33:33): 
Thank you. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:33:35): 
We want to make sure it's useful to people and not, you get it. 

Sydney (00:33:42): 
If I remember correctly, Curtis, didn't you also do an article for the WASLA newsletter, you and Julia 
maybe combined for a WASLA newsletter article early this year, end of last year? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:33:55): 
It's up for a Pulitzer, isn't it? 

Chair LaPierre (00:34:00): 
I beg your pardon? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:34:01): 
It's up for a Pulitzer Prize? 

Chair LaPierre (00:34:04): 
Yes. Yeah, when to sign your stamp, I think that was the topic. Anyway, it's a good time to do another 
one, and I really had meant to by now. I was going to do kind of a follow up on the CLARB conference 
and touch on some of the highlights from that. So hopefully, I'll still find time to do that and submit it. 
Other than that one, Lindsey, I didn't have anything else on the goals. Darren or Sharon, anything you've 
changed? 
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Vice Chair Crabill (00:34:47): 
No, I think these are still appropriate and good ones. But I might want to circle back to outreach update 
when we get back to... You just reminded me of something around an email blast that we got from the 
state around, which we'll probably touch on a little bit later, but it might be a good thing to highlight to 
WASLA, it's not already done. 

Chair LaPierre (00:35:19): 
Oh, that's true. So nobody assumes the worst on that. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:35:25): 
I'm curious too, I imagine the goals for this year developed out of action items, or pinch points from 
prior years. Has there been an ongoing problem with unlicensed practices? Is that why this is on the 
agenda for this year? 

Susan (00:35:48): 
I wouldn't say an ongoing problem. I will say, across all of our programs, landscape architects is probably 
the most well-behaved. And that's saying a lot, because we have really great licensees. So I wouldn't say 
it's a big problem. I think there's just been some confusion, and when this discussion was happening, I 
think the board wanted to look at is it that our licensees are just really well behaved, or does the public 
not know how to file a complaint. And that landscape architects are licensed, and if you're having an 
issue, you should. So wanting to make sure that that information is very forward to the public, just as 
kind of, more or less, a fail safe, that "Yeah, we push this information out." And so if we're really not 
getting very many complaints, we are going to assume that that's- 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:36:45): 
The other thing around goals, is 2023 is, I think, the first time we actually wrote down goals for the 
board. That was a new request, for all boards to set goals and priorities, so this was our first attempt. 

Sydney (00:37:08): 
It was. This was something that we, as staff, brought forward just because, not this board, but some of 
our other boards, we felt like we were getting pulled in a hundred different directions, and that every 
action item we were giving was going way out here and way out here and way out here. And so just to 
kind of give us some focus back in, and go, "Okay, if we're asking for this way out here thing, what are 
we trying to accomplish? What are we tying that into?" And it really kind of helped narrow in for the 
boards, "Okay, what are we really working on? If we're asking for this way out here thing, why are we 
putting those resources into it?" 

Chair LaPierre (00:37:46): 
Right. Does this need a vote? 

Susan (00:37:54): 
I don't think so. I think we can just take it as an agreement, that if these are sufficient, you want to carry 
them forward. You guys can certainly make a motion and adopt them for this year, but really, these are 
not hard and fast. They're not tied to any specific board action, so I don't think we have to have a 
motion. 

https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/q9vgqPi7MnGsnGVWWz7SnFZd1H2Vr86uAy_tfWyg3wjh8dC_NmHI8lbzlPfB7L0tYY9vbskgHrUtkwBLxTWsRuzzVDg?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2087.94
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/jMTUpefbELQGA1Sc437GOQCEPQQaMuEIOnLUWmEwzoZpJuueQ3ELkkMpHve0fpVYFCjeMRESAmTn1NjLSblx_dij2CI?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2119.5
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/kxZLZG8xjjQGJ_9cekYtunSxLXMYO6XiS4VpsxTvlOQ_l5f5MK4_XjzUo-yyuYXjkrWmzv9JMLQ4ygc_eLqJADlCn-U?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2125.23
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/Cf904vCrxo3DqLMT4XFkZJ5G4MoRn_xlIo7qxCMJKQq1y6KdMu8lLKN3ehvC83Ns0hve1_mtbKZJyDJvZnhGvQPCGUI?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2148.72
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/9fCWeMGtd-HEK4TBmM0TD7pjkLMS-Xh6guJfknJr3ON1Lpw1jO19l0_nRTH8pcC1n2Y5w4sAEZwjF6M74rXESFsvrBA?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2205.87
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/_lGTR97yUZzr6ZayPdHgRL5c37z0vGYZCBC0LLo7Umfr9ReuHqtM3TQoI09eRvLfUzoj7zqzWVDqsnLM95coIKYJVOo?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2228.4
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/cGN_XgFAaOypZYzJ5XtSktsyj-8lw3VGqMUjDMgVg0Q3OSLc-Q07KWW5phQm15QHl70SvX-5WIQpvPkYH4M9DapQoWM?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2266.92
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/QaqLq6RwfTcAe6VhQfH7nMdyLum8wk3bmJazNVEQgTupMs1VENqWz0x9PJhmzTXJZuXFbpEVmAJsn2SCQeVzpqoQMEw?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2274.06


 
 

  
 

Chair LaPierre (00:38:12): 
Okay, great. If there's nothing else on item 7.2, then let's move on to our staff reports. Item eight, 
Sydney. 

Sydney (00:38:27): 
And this I will just provide a really brief update on the WAC Review Committee, with the committee 
members and Julia, please feel free to jump in at any point. 
(00:38:42): 
At the last meeting, the WAC Review Committee had said that the review was very, very close, and they 
had hoped to send it out to the board in between that meeting and this one, for full board review, to 
hopefully at least take comments at this meeting, if not take action, to start moving that WAC update 
forward. Since then, we had sent the update to our assistant attorney general Elizabeth Lagerberg, who 
came back with several comments that we needed further clarification on. 
(00:39:14): 
She and myself and Julia met with the committee, which is Curtis and Darren, and went through all of 
those. And there are some things that Julia and I need to go back and refine, and we just haven't been 
able to set aside the time to do that in order to get it on the agenda for this meeting. So we will 
prioritize it before the next meeting, and hopefully get that rolled back out to the committee to send to 
the full board for review ahead of that next meeting. So that is where we're at right now, and it was just 
some further clarifications from the AG's office that they really wanted us to prioritize. And so we want 
to get everything finalized for the committee to give you guys a report. I don't know if you guys have 
anything to add. 

Chair LaPierre (00:39:58): 
No, [inaudible 00:39:59] get it wrapped up. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:40:01): 
Yeah. And I think they're worthwhile language notifications that just sort of ended it up, so appreciate 
your review. 

Susan (00:40:13): 
All right, so then moving on to our complaint status report. There we go. You guys are at a grand total of 
two, both are closed. And so again, like I said with the goals and priorities, when I say fairly well-behaved 
licensee group, this is probably by far the smallest number of complaints that we have across any of our 
boards and commissions. We always appreciate that. But two in there and closed status, we don't have 
any that are pending currently. 
(00:40:49): 

And a review of our licensee counts. So far, as of the end of September, we have a grand total of 932 
licensees, of that 878 are active. As I had pointed out to the board at the last meeting, we are kind of 
revamping how these reports are being presented, just to give you guys the information in a few 
different ways. This came at the request of several of our boards, and we're trying to make that data 
uniform across all of them. Understanding if one is wanting to see it a little differently, chances are all 
going to benefit from that. But also that makes it more streamlined for the staff that are pulling that 
data, to have one list of data sets that they need to pull, rather than a different list for each board. 
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(00:41:53): 
So this just gives you a look over our time period for this year, how our renewals and new licenses 
fluctuate throughout the year. And then also, our three-year at a glance, which the way that this is 
listed, feels kind of reversed, so we're going most recent to further out. So as you guys can see, you guys 
are on an upswing. Which is different from what we're seeing across some of our other licensee bases. A 
lot of them took a dip during COVID and have yet to rebound, whereas you guys appear to be on a 
steady incline. So that is very good to see. 

Chair LaPierre (00:42:37): 
Just for clarification, under new, that's by exam and reciprocity combined? 

Susan (00:42:43): 
Correct. 

Chair LaPierre (00:42:44): 
Okay. 

Sydney (00:42:44): 
And did we have another slide on this Susan? 

Susan (00:42:51): 
Nope. 

Sydney (00:42:52): 
Okay. So from that, and we can go back to the charts, but Chair LaPierre had requested an item for the 
board to discuss the licensee demographics, specifically looking at our numbers that are going to 
inactive, as well as in the age group categories. So we do not keep track of specific dates of birth, but we 
do have the categories broken out. So Susan, if we can go back a couple of slides. 
(00:43:29): 
So this was specifically to look at, as you guys can see, the bulk of our licensees are 45 and older, with 
not an insignificant number being 55 and over. So I'll turn it over to Chair LaPierre to go a little bit more 
in depth, but he wanted you guys to be able to take a look at those and see that licensee shift. 

Chair LaPierre (00:43:56): 
Yeah, really my concern was are we getting enough replacements, so to speak? If you take 65 and 
above, 147, and 198 in 55 and above, that's a significant portion of the licensees, theoretically, being 
less active, or even retiring in maybe the next 10 or 12 years. 
(00:44:30): 
And you just wonder on the other end, are we getting that many graduates and people taking the exam 
and becoming licensed to replace them? I don't know that there's any really good way. I'm looking like 
between 25 and 34, only 58 people, that's significantly less than the 300 and something that might be 
retiring in the next 10 years. It doesn't look like to me, just looking at these gross numbers, that that's 
enough new licensees, so to speak, to replace the old ones. 
(00:45:19): 

https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/3tWj5nayuFfRqxsFP36yoDLXtfek_r_swUGwUoBUaw9fSqKbG7fdBBEqL1x9fgHZPIT4jzfvk24qCYtkIfwu5ypfYHw?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2513.25
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/ogfkU96uUmYO1KnA8m02gUVWN9RJI9CdYIWEVcnEDaN-zGH3XMqardGQJ0w8pzoEfov-CSq2H-lbdxgyIwiMMs7ePWc?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2557.74
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/16hVdHREFCghz4OjusPt2kgyjCC3CvOuXxrfkao7fnEQwq4EGK4Ctq3w0rv0ang17r3YzxyqhLAdkbfDiND-yHlWCYM?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2563.47
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/jn9CA86IWcikYVHda2eQRXM0EC6rnf1vQcy-mwSp59H-kTHUpsC_9MTqzFSO00CkQnI9XQCvXdHTbJWxA_OWlM2NCFQ?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2564.46
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/Ou4JaUlbqXUEqw12Uabx3cpGA8yIr8lm-UsryqxTnSmHCn7TnWhZM9MtVdQfyCPB2Ld3BdgvWS4kJbPgR_jtKOUXQxY?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2564.76
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/hqo-iNAhUFuKAosL-Bv81rYbvd5q5ed9aa4OyIZJzHV47J3BB0qASDkAW-EOqzBBUt4Jzv0XCMqGV2K_k4zuzZ7JmDA?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2571.81
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/n0kaCmFoYMHu-2ld1jXFEiKJP64Aj7Ou-HlAwQxdi9yexcNEa6IUFM1rhz0nb6ebM0Rw0U6HRowVqN-Cw2FG2JQ3YYU?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2572.29
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/ediOqVSYS5rAUz_dXU8YMk5QqeHWPsnGanNkxz2s7dy2E1Cm2dQ-yTJzlGp6ToC5bYiHR9thd8UkHbSi6j11ZdkgW_E?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2609.28
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/rYgIshMXo2xF2MMy8K78d7zXM3CuTglaKKrFj4GILNPiXVgPdJqeioyG31mw3LPhyozu_gpdXp7DgIhUz3blSsKFAzQ?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2636.61
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/gvPw_cULQcj_2xNg3JuWU58MZBEpHqXn_c-NBiB_bJ-XoyZ0Edc7hpoR8UpkwRHgxf0BZUtG1BZTGMW1Tbk8vAcK1is?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2670.21
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/shared/r6FSbJVVgtO5OfC76Zlsh_6veMuuHRISRBO1RZbtz3tWU9r26ks5-g6VufET63q9XXPkkKRfEMap0mQLWWMLgp5-Udg?loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=2719.26


 
 

  
 

And I don't know if there's some more discussion on this, or what do we do. Do we reach out to the 
university programs and say, "Hey, stick with it. There's going to be a lot of opportunity." I mean, there's 
a lot of opportunity now if you look at the number of jobs available, especially over the last couple of 
years. It seems like there are quite a few jobs out there. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:45:50): 
Oh, go ahead. Go ahead 

Lindsey Solorio (00:45:53): 
Lindsay Solorio. I was wondering do we have any kind of statistics from WAZU and U-Dub about the 
number of graduates that would help guide how statistics might trend? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:46:14): 
Or second to that, would be who stay in the area, so who stay in the field, Washington would be- 

Lindsey Solorio (00:46:21): 
Yep. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:46:22): 
I was- 

Chair LaPierre (00:46:22): 
And stay in the profession. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:46:24): 
Yeah, stays in profession. That's a good point too. 
(00:46:30): 
Well, this Daren. I was trying to do my own math of when I actually got first license, and I think I was 28-
ish, somewhere around there. But I don't know if there's a particular action, other than it might be 
worth, if what we're thinking about, a post with WASA bringing up as a point, a demographic trend that 
we're seeing in our licensees and how that potentially has an effect within the profession going forward, 
might be a nice interesting point that could resonate with our constituents. 

Chair LaPierre (00:47:26): 
Yeah. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:47:26): 
I don't know there's an action for the board though, is, I guess, I'm beyond that. 

Chair LaPierre (00:47:32): 
I don't think so. Maybe just like an outreach educational thing. Lindsay, to let you know, my concern has 
been that as these older practitioners retire, if they're not getting replaced. That's a problem because 
other people are going to start doing the work of landscape architects, whether it's engineering interns, 
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or whoever it is, EITs or architecture interns. And that's going to... That's not in the public interest 
obviously, for that to happen. So that's why I was just wanting to take a deeper dive into this. 

Jason Lenn (00:48:14): 
[inaudible 00:48:15]. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:48:15): 
Lindsay, go ahead. 

Sharon (00:48:22): 
This is Sharon, if I may. Do we have anything that goes to career centers at high schools? Do we have 
any way to reach to those who go to the horticulture programs that are at some of the skill centers? I 
think that we need to look at it like other... I'm thinking of service academies. So the service academies 
we have in the United States, they start reaching out when kids are sophomores. And they start making 
sure that their paraphernalia is available at all the career centers, and then they have people who go to 
the career days and who speak and things like that. I realize that's a huge undertaking, but do we have 
anything that even approaches a brochure for a career day? 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:49:11): 
I think WASLA tends to take care of that. And they, I believe, also have a program that has been doing 
some high school outreach, if I remember correctly, or if they were pre-COVID, I thought. My sense of it 
is actually more that landscape designers who are working in the profession, don't necessarily just go 
through the process of licensing. Either they feel like they're doing the work that they want to do, they 
don't see the benefit, or whatnot. So I really encounter a more interesting sort of other study would be 
asking WASLA to consider... Or the firm, as they look at their staff, how many have been in the 
profession for three or more years and still are not licensed? That would be an interesting counterpoint 
to the demographics that we see. I don't know how we get that information, but that would give us 
some indication of maybe why or why not, or not. 

Chair LaPierre (00:50:32): 
Yeah, that's a good point. I think a lot of folks tend to, if they're especially at a larger firm, they're not 
having to seal drawings, and so they don't see the real value in getting licensed, that their job doesn't 
depend on it. Although, I would argue that certainly, their long-term career does. But Sharon, to get to 
your point that is... And advocating for the profession is more of a ASLA function than it is for our board. 
I'm just kind of pointing this out, and maybe that's good to communicate this to, in this case WASLA, to 
say, "Hey, we really ought to be looking ahead," and how important it is to keep getting new folks. 

Vice Chair Crabill (00:51:28): 
Sydney. 

Chair LaPierre (00:51:31): 
Yeah, unless there's anything else, I'd like to go ahead and move on. 

Speaker 11 (00:51:35): 
Can you guys hear me? 
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Sydney (00:51:38): 
Yes. 

Speaker 11 (00:51:39): 
Oh, okay. Sorry, I was having microphone problems. My question is, do you have the demographics for 
how many people are taking the test? 

Sydney (00:51:53): 
I do not. 

Julia (00:51:54): 
That's something, sorry Sydney. I was say that's something that CLARP could get. 

Sydney (00:51:59): 
I was going to refer to you, so thanks. 

Speaker 11 (00:52:03): 
Then speaking for WSU, I know as a board member there, we've worked hard the past few years to 
increase enrollment, and there are currently about 25 students per class. So overall, I think in the 
program there's between sophomore, juniors, and seniors, we're looking at 75 new landscape... Well, 25 
new landscape designers graduating from WSU a year. 
(00:52:42): 
And the way that they have changed things around there, because their enrollment was lagging for quite 
a few years because we've combined with architecture, interior design, and construction management. 
When the students are freshmen, they're given a poll, and they are asked to choose which is their top 
choices. So it goes by a ranking system, and depending on how it shakes out with the other people in the 
program, if you don't get your first choice, you get your second choice. And that's what's driven up 
enrollment within the landscape architecture program. And also the program there, the program head 
there, Jolie Kates, she's got agreements with, I think it's Spokane Falls Community College, South Seattle 
Community College, and I think Lake Washington Tech, to bring people in from those areas where 
they've been in the horticulture program, or associated degrees, to be able to bring them into landscape 
architecture and shave a couple of years off of the degree. 

Chair LaPierre (00:54:10): 
That's great. Great to know. So 25 per year, and I don't know how many. Maybe Lindsay, you know how 
many are coming out of UW. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:54:23): 
Yeah, I could certainly follow up with what their current enrollment looks like, but I want to say that the 
numbers are probably similar between the BLA and MLA programs. 

Chair LaPierre (00:54:36): 
And then we have students that really come from other states, like North Dakota, where there's very 
little opportunity for employment. Yeah. 
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Lindsey Solorio (00:54:48): 
On the demographics, was it the 25 to 34 that was the earliest category that was recorded for the 
profession. I would be interested to see, just by default with given more time as professionals graduate 
and then start to work, if those numbers start to look similar. Within a few years of graduating without 
much action, as folks are qualified to sit for the exam and then to obtain a license. I mean, some of that 
just may be low, just by age. 

Chair LaPierre (00:55:27): 
Well, look how much it jumps up too, at the 35 to 44. So maybe people, as you say, are delaying getting 
licensed until later. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:55:40): 
I think it's worthwhile too. I mean, I see this in my own work, but as a generalization, that young people 
coming into the profession have different priorities and alignments than I think have traditionally been, 
that advancement and some of the carrots for getting licensed of higher pay and more opportunity, may 
not translate to a different age group the way that it resonated with me personally, and I think, with 
those that came before me, 

Lauren Gilmore (00:56:15): 
I know for my office, I have stipulated in my employee's compensation package, that the office pays for 
it and that... They're being compensated, at least on my end, to go out and give an incentive to go and 
get that accreditation. And from my impression, there's still no movement towards doing that. 

Chair LaPierre (00:56:50): 
Maybe we need an article that's about why it looks bad when you're 40 and still not licensed. Doesn't 
look good on your resume. 

Speaker 11 (00:57:04): 
Well, I see people that are 40 and are currently not licensed heading big projects. And I just am curious, 
I'd like to pull the people I've seen aside and just say, "Why is it that you have chose not to get that 
accreditation?" 

Chair LaPierre (00:57:20): 
Right. 

Lindsey Solorio (00:57:23): 
I mean, I see a big part of that being the financial obligations to follow through with licensure, that if 
they're not being sponsored or at least subsidized by an employer, I mean, it can be thousands of dollars 
to go through the rigor, and that may not be possible for some people. 

Chair LaPierre (00:57:48): 
Yeah. Well, I think that's a good one to keep the discussion going. At the next time. Let's go ahead and 
move on. I forgot where we were. 

Sydney (00:58:14): 
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We're on- 

Chair LaPierre (00:58:14): 
There we are. Okay. 

Sydney (00:58:14): 
Yep. Item 8.4.1. So I will introduce this, and then I'll turn it over to my esteemed colleague. So this is 
going to be a presentation on House Bill 1301, which is our professional license review. This was passed 
by the legislature earlier this year, and it requires the Department of Licensing to review 10% of our 
professional licensing programs per year for 10 years, and then every 10 years after that. And the reason 
you guys are seeing this when our other boards are not, is because the landscape architects was the first 
board commission program that was selected for inclusion. So I will turn it over and introduce Lauren 
Gilmore, she's with our Central Services Unit, and she is heading up this review for the agency. I'll turn it 
over to her. And Susan, I believe she's going to be sharing a presentation as well. 

Lauren Gilmore (00:59:10): 
Yes. Good afternoon. I'm trying to present. Yelling at me, there we go. Present. Please work. Perfect. Is 
that okay for everybody? 

Chair LaPierre (00:59:35): 
There it is. 

Lauren Gilmore (00:59:40): 
Okay. So good morning Landscape Architects Board. My name is Lauren Gilmore. I am the project lead 
for the Professional License Review Act that was passed with House Bill 1301 this last legislative session. 
I'm here with Austin Kohler, who is our lead researcher and analyst for this report. We both work in the 
business and professional division at DOL. This morning, we want to briefly introduce you to the work 
we are conducting by reviewing the requirements of 1301 and discussing our plans for landscape 
architects. 
(01:00:15): 
So House Bill 1301 requires us to, beginning in 2024, annually review and analyze approximately 10% of 
the professional licenses we regulate. We must complete a review of all professional licenses within 10 
years, and every 10 years after that. We have 40 professional licenses we'll be reviewing that meet 
these requirements. By August 31st of each year, DOL must prepare and submit a report to the 
legislature and recommend whether each professional license reviewed should be terminated, 
continued, or modified. If DOL recommends a change to professional regulations, DOL must recommend 
the least restrictive regulation consistent with the public interest. This year, we're reviewing the 
following four professions to meet our 10%: court reporters, employment agencies, landscape 
architects, and whitewater outfitters. 
(01:01:15): 
So this slide is going to go into the language around 1301 that I tried to get into smaller chunks. 1301 
states that we must report on the following items. I have highlighted in yellow the key areas that will 
affect the Landscape Architect Board. I'm hoping that in sharing this, you'll see that the report 
requirements are really just asking to share a snapshot of the current state of your profession by 
discussing this overview with the board. So we're required to give the statutory citation that provides 
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the board authority, the number of members, qualifications and appointment of members, and how 
many times you're required and have met for the preceding five calendar years. Beyond the board and 
into the license profession, we are examining the number of licenses the department professional board 
or commission has issued, revoked, denied, or assessed penalties against for the previous five calendar 
years. 
(01:02:14): 

We're conducting a review of the basic assumptions underlying the creation of the license, a comparison 
of whether, and how other states regulate the profession. A review and analysis of the license or 
credential hours, education, training, experience required to obtain. A summary of any regulatory 
changes made by, as a result of the review, the department board or commission, and any 
recommendations regarding whether the professional license should be terminated, continued, or 
modified. 
(01:02:49): 

So I would like to take a moment to state that this review of the landscape architects is by no means 
seeking deregulation of the license. In choosing the four professions, we wanted to select professions 
that would be best to build our program and processes around for completing this report and reports in 
the future, including a profession for one of the nine boards and commissions. We are hoping to work 
closely with the board and licensees to build our stakeholder outreach so that this report can provide 
recommendations for improvements to the profession that is based on licensees experiences. 
(01:03:25): 

We are really excited about this work, and hope that the end result is something that licensees and DOL 
can proudly say we worked together on and best shows the current state of the profession in 
Washington State. We're still in discussion around the best way to conduct our stakeholder outreach, as 
it is a new process, but we'll be in contact with the board and licensees to collect feedback on your 
experiences, not only with DOL, but in your day-to-day professional expertise. 
(01:03:53): 

This final slide provides contact information for us. If you have any questions or concerns, please do not 
hesitate to contact us here at DOL-BPDPLRA@dol.wa.gov. We just really want to have your input and be 
fully transparent in this work as we are doing it. That is all I have, and I am happy to take any questions 
you might have now, or contact you over email. 

Chair LaPierre (01:04:35): 
Thanks, Lauren. I do have a question. It seems like the intent might not be deregulation, but it seems like 
an open invitation for any organization or individuals to promote terminating, or significantly modifying 
our licensure. Is that likely to happen? 

Lauren Gilmore (01:05:05): 
Yes. So that is written for all of the 40 professions we have. However, I do want to state that with 
landscape architects, you are all very proud of your work. We're proud of your work. We chose you as 
our first board because the boards and commissions likes you also. So I really just want to clarify that is 
not the intention. We like you, and we want to work the best we can with you to provide a really good 
first report. And I believe that your profession and how active you all are in it, can provide that 
information. 

Sydney (01:05:46): 
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And I can expand on that a little bit, Curtis. 

Lauren Gilmore (01:05:52): 
Thank you. 

Sydney (01:05:52): 
So with your concerns, and Lauren and I have already kind of talked about this a little bit, and she 
understands that there is that push for deregulation in some sections of the country, particularly around 
landscape architects. I know we all saw the headlines last year in Montana, and there were a couple of 
states back east as well, that we're kind of in that push. And so Lauren is aware of that, and that she may 
be hearing some of that feedback from licensees as well. From the DOL perspective, as Lauren said, that 
is not something we are looking at, but this is really a bill that is requiring us, as an agency, to take a 
holistic look at all 40, give or take, programs that we have, because we do have some programs that are 
being maintained and we have one licensee. 
(01:06:44): 
And so it is looking at those, that it's, "Well, we have the program, we have to maintain the program 
because it's on the books. And it's a law that we have to." But for one licensee, does it really make fiscal 
sense for us to do that, understanding one licensee isn't going to pay the bills to keep the lights on for 
that program. 

Chair LaPierre (01:07:02): 
Right. 

Sydney (01:07:02): 
And so then that is something that is then being subsidized through the agency. So it's taking that 
holistic look at some of those things, and hopefully looking at the professions that... Or not professions, 
the licensee types that maybe only have that one licensee, or a small number of licensees that don't 
have, necessarily, a large public protection piece to them, or provide a big public protection, or public 
benefits. Sorry, that's what I was trying to say. 
(01:07:41): 
And so with that, because it's 10%, and looking at the fact that we have nine boards and commissions, 
that made sense that one board or commission gets pulled each year. So you guys are just the first one 
up. And because you are a smaller board, you're a very active board, and very interactive board, and we 
all have a really great working relationship with you. It was felt that somebody has to go first, and so 
landscape architects was selected just based on that. 
(01:08:15): 
So the answer to your question, yes, that exists, but that exists regardless of this bill. That deregulation 
push could come at any time, and we are cognizant of that and we are keeping that in the background. 

Chair LaPierre (01:08:33): 
Okay. Any other questions for Lauren or Austin? 

Lauren Gilmore (01:08:39): 
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I'd just like to say thank you so much for having us here. And I hope that we can be in contact soon, and 
really make this report good. And if you start thinking about recommendations, or ideas or things that 
you think could be improvements, or issues you're having, I'd love to see how we can implement that 
and bring it to the attention at a larger level. 

Chair LaPierre (01:09:16): 
Well, it sounds like you're doing a lot of outreach to licensees and others. And then Daren, I think you 
were starting to bring up the possibility of maybe that's something the board should do as well, on HB 
1301. 

Vice Chair Crabill (01:09:39): 
Yeah. I guess, I'd look to Sydney or our staff to see if that's an appropriate thing to provide a FYI to 
WASLA. 

Sydney (01:09:53): 
So let me work with Lauren on the background because they are still working on that public outreach 
campaign, what that's going to look like. Lauren does have me on the team for that. So as we get closer 
to that, that is absolutely an option that I will make sure we keep on the list. And I'll bring that back to 
the board once we have a little bit more information, a little more structure around what that will look 
like. 

Chair LaPierre (01:10:16): 
Okay. 

Sydney (01:10:18): 
And just to throw it out there, before we let Lauren and Austin get on with their day, I know she gave 
you guys that email address. If at any point in time, you don't have it, can't remember what it is, you can 
always reach out to Susan or I, and we can get you in touch with Lauren and her team at any time. 

Chair LaPierre (01:10:36): 
Right. Okay. If there's nothing further, let's move on to the master action item list. 

Sydney (01:10:46): 
And I'll turn that one over to Susan. 

Susan (01:10:49): 
Yeah, we don't have too much on our list. We have the charter update. We're still waiting on a few 
things before that gets completely finalized. The WAC update, Sydney gave a brief one. And I will be 
scheduling a meeting with Julia and Sydney, so that they can finalize it for the presentation to the board 
at the next meeting. And the outreach for our universities, it sounds like we got a good strong team 
moving forward. And we had an update from everybody earlier in the meeting, in regards to that. 

Chair LaPierre (01:11:27): 
Great, thank you. 
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Susan (01:11:29): 
Yeah. 

Chair LaPierre (01:11:31): 
Let's move on to agenda item nine, public comments. The public may address the board on matters 
within the board's jurisdiction, either verbally during the meeting, or by submitting written comments in 
advance. Verbal comments are limited to one three-minute comment. Written comments are limited to 
no more than 500 words. It must be emailed to the boards at DOLboards@dol.wa.gov no less than two 
business days prior to the meeting, with a subject line "Public comment landscape architect board." In 
response to all public comments, the board is limited to requesting that the matter be added to a future 
agenda for discussion, or directing staff to study the matter further. Inflammatory comments and 
language will not be permitted. Are there any public members present, that would have questions or 
comments? 

Sydney (01:12:57): 
I was just scrolling through our list. I don't think we have any public members in attendance. 

Chair LaPierre (01:13:12): 
Okay. [inaudible 01:13:13]. 

(01:13:13): 
Hearing none. Let's move on to item 10, our conclusion. Are there any announcements from the board 
or staff members that you'd like to share? I'd like to say welcome, Jason. I guess, you had connection 
problems. I've experienced that. Glad that you could make it. 

Sydney (01:13:44): 
Mr. Chair, Jason does have his hand. 

Chair LaPierre (01:13:47): 
Oh, Jason, did you have a comment? You are muted. There you go. Still a connection problem I guess. I 
can't hear. 

Susan (01:14:22): 
Jason, we can't hear you. 

Sydney (01:14:32): 
Unfortunately, he has had to log in multiple times. I don't know if he's still having technical difficulties. 

Chair LaPierre (01:14:41): 
And we reach out to him after, and maybe set up a meeting where he can connect in, just to kind of test 
it out before the next one. 

Susan (01:14:53): 
Absolutely. 
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Chair LaPierre (01:14:54): 
Yeah, that'd be great. Sorry Jason, we can't hear you. I'm assuming it's nothing life-threatening, that you 
have your hand raised for. Any requests for future agenda items? Any board members like to request 
something that we haven't already discussed on the next agenda? 

Vice Chair Crabill (01:15:24): 
None from me. 

Chair LaPierre (01:15:25): 
Okay. And review of action items, Susan, do you have action items from today's meeting? 

Susan (01:15:35): 
Yeah, I've captured a few things. Like I said just a few minutes ago, to schedule a meeting with Sydney 
and Julia so they can work on that WAC review. And the continued discussion for the licensee 
demographics. And then when available, Sydney will give an update on House bill 1301. Those are the 
items that I captured today. 

Chair LaPierre (01:15:58): 
Yeah, I think that the outreach on HB 1301 is something that we should be doing with WASLA so that 
people don't get overly concerned. And it's going to come from DOL, but it also would be good to come 
from the board as well. All right. Well, if there's nothing else, we'll go ahead and adjourn. It's now 11:20 
Thursday, November 9th, 2023. This meeting is now adjourned. Thank you very much. 

Susan (01:16:40): 
Thank you everyone. 

Vice Chair Crabill (01:16:40): 
Thanks everybody. 

Chair LaPierre (01:16:40): 
See you all next time. 
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